
SCHOOL CITY OF HOBART  
REGULAR SESSION MEETING 

BOARD OF SCHOOL TRUSTEES  
March 4, 2021  

 

 
The Board of School Trustees of the School City of Hobart met in regular session on March 4, 2021, in the 
Board Room at Hobart High School, 2211 East Tenth Street, Hobart, Indiana. 
 
ROLL CALL:  Terry Butler asked Board Members to log in. The following Board Members and 
Administrators were present or absent as noted: 
 

Board Members Present:     Administrators Present: 
Terry D. Butler      Peggy Buffington 
Karen J. Robbins      Ted Zembala 
Rikki A. Guthrie      Christopher N. King 
Sandra J. Hillan      William J. Longer 
Frank Porras      Jonathan Mock 
Donald H. Rogers      Tim Krieg 
Stuart B. Schultz  
Lauren Cicillian, HHS student representative 
 
Board Member Absent: 
Kelsey Black, HHS student representative 

 
EXECUTIVE SESSION:  President Butler indicated that the Board met in executive session prior to the 
regular session. As published, the meeting was held in accordance with I.C. 5-14-1.5-6.1(b)(1) where 
authorized by federal or state statute; (2) for discussion of strategy with respect to: (B) initiation of litigation 
or litigation which is either pending or has been threatened specifically in writing; (6) with respect to any 
individual over whom the governing body has jurisdiction: (A) to receive information concerning the 
individual's alleged misconduct; and (B) to discuss, before a determination, that individual's status as an 
employee, a student, or an independent contractor who is: (i) a physician or (ii) a school bus driver; and (7) 
for discussion of records classified as confidential by state or federal statute.  
 
CALL TO ORDER:  Terry Butler, President, called the meeting to order around 7:08 p.m.  
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  President Butler led everyone present in reciting the Pledge of Allegiance.  
 
AUDIENCE: The following were present: 
 

On Zoom: 
  Kelly Rehlander, Hobart Middle School Bands Director 
  Lauren Teykl, Hobart Middle School Bands Director 
  Four middle school band students 
 
 In the Audience: 
  Gregory Crouch, AV Coordinator and broadcasting instructor at the high school 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  Stuart Schultz moved that the Board approve the work session, executive 
session, and regular session minutes of February 18, 2021.  Karen Robbins seconded.  Vote on motion:   
Aye – Porras, Rogers, Hillan, Schultz, Guthrie, Robbins, and Butler.  Motion carried 7-0 in favor. 
 
FINANCIAL REPORTS:  Ted Zembala, Business Manager, presented the following for the Board's 
consideration and recommended approval:  
 

Applications for Payment No. 24 R1 - Veterans Elementary at Mundell – 
Adams Masonry, Inc., App No. 14 – $20,224.55  
Circle R Mechanical, Inc., App No. 16 – $511.10  
Gatlin Plumbing & Heating, Inc., App No. 19 – $51,948.47  
Gatlin Plumbing & Heating, Inc., App No. 20 – $11,214.01  
Larson-Danielson Const Co., Inc., App No. 24 – $139,365.00  
Maris and Son, Inc., App No. 15 – $57,100.70  

 
Karen Robbins moved that the Board approve the Applications for Payment for the Veterans Elementary at 
Mundell as presented.  Seconded by Stuart Schultz.   
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A question was asked about whether there was still some hold back of funds, and it was answered that there 
were. 
 
Vote on motion:  Aye – Porras, Rogers, Hillan, Schultz, Guthrie, Robbins, and Butler.  Motion carried 7-0 in 
favor. 
 
COMMENTS ON AGENDA ITEMS:  There were no comments from the audience on the listed agenda 
items.  
 
PERSONNEL: Jonathan Mock, Director of Human Resources and Compliance, indicated the Personnel 
Report was included in the electronic meeting packet for the Board's consideration.  
 
Mr. Mock recommended approval and requested Board action.  
 
Karen Robbins regretfully moved that the Board approve the Personnel Report as presented.  Stuart Schultz 
regretfully seconded.   
 
In the discussion, Board members expressed their regret because Ted Zembala would be retiring. 
 
President Butler asked for a roll call vote.  Vote on motion:  Secretary Rikki Guthrie called roll, as follows:  
Aye – Porras, Rogers, Hillan, Schultz, Guthrie, Robbins, and Butler.  Motion carried 7-0 in favor. 
 
President Butler told Mr. Zembala that if he changed his mind, his resignation could be rescinded.  Don 
Rogers commented that his perspective of being retired was he was still working, but he was not getting paid 
any more.  Mrs. Robbins commented that Hobart Food Pantry was always in need of volunteers. 
 
The approved personnel items are as follows:  
 

Contract for Extracurricular Services (Club Duties) – 
Joan Martin School, August 20, 2020/June 10, 2021:  Sherry Finnerty, homework helpers, 34 

hours, $850.00 
 
Extracurricular Club Duty Contracts – 
Joan Martin School, August 20, 2020/June 10, 2021:  Michelle English, homework helpers, 25 

hours, $625.00; and Rebecca Williams, homework helpers, 9 hours, $225.00 
 
Extra Duty Contacts – 
Hobart High School/boys track, February 15/June 4, 2021:  Steve Balash, assistant varsity, 

$4,026.00 
Hobart High School/girls track, February 15/June 3, 2021:  Harley Sutton, varsity, $4,162.00; 

and James Johnston, Jr., assistant varsity, $4,026.00 
Hobart High School/girls tennis, March 15/June 12, 2021:  Kenneth Walsh, varsity, 

$3,121.00; and Cade Brumley, junior varsity, $1,561.00 
 
Requests for Leave of Absence – 
Edie McGuire, Joan Martin School/recreation paraprofessional, FMLA, tentatively March 3 

through April 7, 2021 
Kristen Musall, Hobart High School/teacher, FMLA, tentatively May 10 through June 10, 

2021 
 
Resignation – 
Isis Castro, Hobart High School/aide-student supervisor, effective March 5, 2021 
 
Retirement Resignation – 
Ted Zembala, Administration Office/Business Manager, effective June 29, 2021 

 
PRESENTATION: March is Music in Our Schools Month:  Superintendent Peggy Buffington 
welcomed Kelly Rehlander and Lauren Teykl, Hobart Middle School Band Directors, and several Hobart 
Middle School band students via Zoom to the meeting and noted they were present to recognize that March 
is Music in Our Schools Month.   
 
Mrs. Rehlander indicated that Emily Cicillian, seventh grade soloist; and an eighth grade clarinet trio 
comprised of Leandra Kelly, Kayden Martin, and Elijah Breitsprecher, would be performing the music they 
played at the recent Solo and Ensemble competition.  She introduced Emily Cicillian first, and her musical 
selection was “Processional.” Mrs. Rehlander mentioned that Emily had only been one-half point away from 
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a perfect score.  She then introduced the clarinet trio who played “March in C”, and the members of the 
group introduced themselves to the Board.  Mrs. Rehlander told the Board that the trio was very dedicated 
and almost every day they would even practice at lunch time.  She noted that the musical piece they played 
tonight was their second piece.  They mastered the first piece very quickly so the band instructors thought 
they needed something more challenging.  Mrs. Rehlander said that the Solo and Ensemble contests were 
very different this year with everything being done virtually.  She indicated that all E-Learner band students 
were given the opportunity prepare their own virtual performances or they could do them after school at 
their respective schools.  All of the middle school band student opted for the after school opportunity, and 
most of the high school band students prepared their own virtual performances.   
 
Dr. Buffington thanked the students “for sharing their talent.”  The Board extended their congratulations to 
the students on their performances, and Terry Butler extended his and the Board’s appreciation for all of the 
extra work that the teaching staff was doing.  Especially, being flexible so the students were able to present 
their virtual performances and noted it was a difficult time for everyone.  He indicated that the Board 
appreciated the performances and being able to celebrate Music in our Schools Month with them.  Dr. 
Buffington explained some of the precautionary things that were put in place at the beginning of the year so 
the band and choir students would still be able to participate in their respective music programs.  Mrs. 
Rehlander thanked Dr. Buffington for all of the work that was done so that the music programs could carry 
on during these unusual times.  She appreciated the trust Dr. Buffington had in them, and the hard work 
that was done to “keep the kids safe.”   
 
The results of the 2021 Solo and Ensemble high school band and orchestra and Hobart Middle School 
orchestra were included in the meeting’s electronic meeting packet, and Mrs. Rehlander indicated that the 
middle school band students did very well with their Solo and Ensemble submissions as well. 
 
After the Zoom presentation, only Greg Crouch remained in the audience. 
 
ADDITION TO THE AGENDA:  President Butler indicated that he had forgotten to mention at the 
beginning of the meeting that an item was added to the meeting’s agenda and was titled, Consideration:  
Resolution Regarding Execution of Insurance Claim Documents. 
 
BOARD POLICY CONSIDERATION: Second Reading of Resolution Adopting Updates for 
Hobart School Board Policy:  School Board Attorney William Longer presented Resolution No. 2021-6 
for updates to Board policy. He explained the changes and adoption process of changes in the 
comprehensive document entitled "Bylaws and Policies of the School City of Hobart."  He indicated this 
was the second reading for the changes and the possible adoption of the resolution at this meeting.  He said 
the proposed changes were reviewed and discussed at a work session, and the first reading of the changes 
was held at the Board’s last meeting. 
 
Secretary Rikki Guthrie read the title of Resolution No.  2021-6 aloud, as follows: 
 

School City of Hobart 
Board of School Trustees 

 
Resolution No. 2021-6 

 
A Resolution Approving Amendments to the Bylaws and 

Policies of the Board of School Trustees of the School City of Hobart 
 

(Resolution No. 2021-6, as presented, is attached to the minutes of this meeting.) 
 
President Butler then called for a motion followed with a roll call vote. 
 
Karen Robbins moved that the Board adopt Resolution No. 2021-6 for the bylaws and policies changes in 
the comprehensive document entitled "Bylaws and Policies of the School City of Hobart".  Seconded by 
Rikki Guthrie.   
 
In the discussion, Board members thanked Mr. Longer for his work with Board Policy. 
 
Vote on motion:  Secretary Rikki Guthrie called roll, as follows:  Aye – Porras, Rogers, Hillan, Schultz, 
Guthrie, Robbins, and Butler.  Nay – No one.  Motion carried 7-0 in favor. 
 
CONSIDERATION: Resolution for Debt Collection Program: William Longer, School Board 
Attorney, presented Resolution No. 2021-8 that finalized the TRECS Debt Collection Program with the 
Association of Indiana Counties, Inc., acting as the Indiana Local Government Debt Setoff Clearinghouse. 
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A Memorandum of Understanding was approved by the Board of School Trustees at their meeting on 
February 4, 2021.  He said adoption of the resolution approved the participation in the TRECs Program, 
which included the Memorandum of Understanding.  He noted the Board needed to appoint someone to be 
a hearing officer. It could be Board counsel, Dr. Buffington, or someone she designated as the hearing 
officer.  He indicated that parents would be sent a letter where they would have thirty days to challenge the 
amount owed.  Dr. Buffington was asked if she was willing to designate someone to be the hearing officer, 
and she indicated that she was. 
 
Secretary Rikki Guthrie read the title of Resolution No.  2021-8 aloud, as follows: 
 

SCHOOL CITY OF HOBART 
BOARD OF SCHOOL TRUSTEES 

 
RESOLUTION NO. 2021-8 

 
A Resolution Regarding Participation 

in the AIC TRECs program 
 
Karen Robbins moved that the Board adopt Resolution No. 2021-8, as presented. Stuart Schultz seconded.   
 
In the discussion, Mr. Longer explained that the hearing officer would meet with those parents who would 
challenge whether they owe the outstanding fees or the amount of the fees.  He noted that the number of 
parents who did challenge was extremely low.  Mr. Porras was concerned about parents who have several 
children and would not be able to pay all the book rental fees at the beginning of the year.  They might have 
forgotten they owed book rental, and they could unknowingly become part of this new collection program.  
Mr. Longer explained the book rental collection process and noted that parents should have received several 
reminders about their outstanding book rental debt before the thirty-day letter is sent.  When the thirty-day 
letter is sent, parents would have thirty days to resolve the debt issue and the letter would include 
information that the new tax intercept program could affect their Indiana tax refund being used to pay their 
school debt.  Mr. Longer also pointed out that by using this program parents would not have a possible tax 
lien, court costs, and attorney fees to pay.  In addition, he noted that people do not want to lose their tax 
refunds.  
 
Vote on motion:  Secretary Rikki Guthrie called roll, as follows:  Aye – Porras, Rogers, Hillan, Schultz, 
Guthrie, Robbins, and Butler.  Nay – No one.  Motion carried 7-0 in favor. 
 
Resolution No. 2021-8, as presented and adopted, is as follows: 
 

SCHOOL CITY OF HOBART 
BOARD OF SCHOOL TRUSTEES 

 
RESOLUTION NO. 2021-8 

 
A Resolution Regarding Participation 

in the AIC TRECs program 
 

WHEREAS, the Board previously found participation in the tax intercept program 
available through the Association of Indiana Counties to be authorized if the Superintendent 
determined it to be in the best interest of the School City of Hobart to do so; and 

 
WHEREAS, said participation is recommended by Board Counsel, and could assist 

with collection of needed revenue without exposing parents to the expense, inconvenience, 
and damage to credit associated with litigation; and 

 
WHEREAS, it is necessary for the Board to authorize execution of the required MOU 

and application; and 
 
WHEREAS, the Superintendent should be authorized to implement such regulations 

and protocols as are appropriate for the implementation of the program;  
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the Board of School Trustees of the 

School City of Hobart that the officers of the Board of School Trustees are authorized to 
execute the Memorandum of Understanding needed; and 
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The Superintendent is authorized to execute or cause to be executed all other 
applications or paperwork required for implementation of the program, and to take such 
action with regard to staffing, administrative regulations and protocols necessary for 
implementation. 

 
Be It Further Resolved, that the Board designates the Superintendent or her designee 

as the hearing officer to conduct any administrative hearings regarding appeals of proposed 
intercepts. 

 
Dated this   4th   day of March, 2021. 
 

BOARD OF SCHOOL TRUSTEES 
SCHOOL CITY OF HOBART 
 
By:  ___________________________ 

Terry D. Butler, President 
ATTEST: 
________________________ 
   Rikki A. Guthrie, Secretary 

 
CONSIDERATION: Resolution Regarding Execution of Insurance Claim Documents: William 
Longer, School Board Attorney, presented Resolution No. 2021-9 for the Board's consideration. The 
resolution authorized the superintendent, or the Business Manager as the designee, to complete and execute 
any and all insurance forms on behalf of the School City of Hobart. In addition, the resolution authorized 
the superintendent, in consultation with board counsel, to take any and all action necessary to preserve and 
enforce the rights of the School City with regard to any such policies of insurance.  
 
Secretary Rikki Guthrie read the title of Resolution No. 2021-9 aloud, as follows: 
 

SCHOOL CITY OF HOBART 
BOARD OF SCHOOL TRUSTEES 

 
RESOLUTION NO. 2021-9 

 
A Resolution Regarding Execution 

of Insurance Claim Documents 
 
Karen Robbins moved that the Board adopt Resolution No. 2021-9, as presented.  Seconded by Rikki 
Guthrie.   
 
In discussion, Mr. Longer indicated that the resolution was a housekeeping measure for insurance 
companies who want documentation as to who was authorized to execute the necessary forms.  Otherwise, 
the administration would have to pull information from a couple of different sources. The resolution takes 
care of that process with one page that can be given to any company requesting the information. 
 
Vote on motion:  Secretary Rikki Guthrie called roll, as follows:  Aye – Porras, Rogers, Hillan, Schultz, 
Guthrie, Robbins, and Butler.  Nay – No one.  Motion carried 7-0 in favor. 
 
Resolution No. 2021-9, as presented and adopted, is as follow: 
 

SCHOOL CITY OF HOBART 
BOARD OF SCHOOL TRUSTEES 

 
RESOLUTION NO. 2021-9 

 
A Resolution Regarding Execution 

of Insurance Claim Documents 
 

 WHEREAS, the Board previously authorized the purchase of insurance, including 
life insurance, on behalf of the School City of Hobart; and 
 
 WHEREAS, under existing practice, insurance claims are executed by the 
Superintendent or the Business Manager of the corporation in the performance of their 
regular duties; and 
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 WHEREAS, a need has arisen to document the authority of either of those 
individuals to execute and submit life insurance claims, without the need of replicating by-
laws, regulations and job descriptions; 
 
 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the Board of School Trustees of the 
School City of Hobart that the Superintendent of the School City of Hobart, or the Business 
Manager as her designee, shall be authorized to complete and execute any and all insurance 
claim forms on behalf of the School City of Hobart, and to provide such information as is 
required. 
 
 BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Superintendent, in consultation with 
Board Counsel, is authorized to take any and all action necessary to preserve and enforce the 
rights of the School City of Hobart with regard to any such policies of insurance. 
 
  Dated this  4th   day of March, 2021. 
 
      BOARD OF SCHOOL TRUSTEES 
      SCHOOL CITY OF HOBART 
 
      By ______________________________ 
       Terry D. Butler, President 
ATTEST: 
____________________________ 
      Rikki A. Guthrie, Secretary 

 
UPDATES/ANNOUNCEMENTS/REPORTS:  The Board received the following information:  
 

JROTC National Competition Update – two emails on the accomplishments of Hobart 
High School JROTC Cadets at the national competition in Georgia as well as a picture of 
the cadets.  Dr. Buffington commented that the JROTC did very well at the national 
competition, and she asked Lauren Cicillian to report on the competition since she had 
been in attendance. 

 
Lauren Cicillian told the Board that the cadets left Hobart around 4:00 a.m. last Thursday for 
a 14-15 hour bus ride to Georgia.  On Friday, they familiarized themselves with area and the 
course.  Competition began at 6:00 a.m. Saturday morning.  She indicated last year, they did 
three events, had lunch, and did remaining events.  This year all five events were done before 
lunch.  She noted it was a very, very long day in the Georgia mud with 80° humid weather.  
They learned after the competition that no small division schools would be recognized at the 
award ceremonies.  Time was spent with their archrival, the Marion JROTC group.  After a 
long wait, they received their scores, and the Hobart cadets came in second in the nation 
with Marion winning by two points.  Lauren indicated that all of the cadets worked very 
hard.  She commented it was very hard for them because they were used to practicing in the 
snow and cold weather and went to competing in mud and 80° humid weather.  She 
indicated it was “the hardest thing she’s ever done.”  Board members offered their 
congratulations to her and the other cadets, and everyone indicted they were proud of all of 
them.  This year’s participants were as follows: 
 

 Seniors: Brittany Burger, Lauren Cicillian, Samantha Paterson, Darrin 
Johnson, Jeffrey Ortiz, Ethan Cox, Carter Mohr, Gage Nush, 
Alex Nolan, Ben Hammond, and Alyssa Bulow 

 Juniors:   Olivia Garcia, Gage Catlin, Kerstin Rotz, and Reggie Gilbert 
 Sophomore: Andrew Clemmons 
 Freshmen: Liam Garcia, Zoe Stout, and Kayla Webber 

 
Key Club 2021 Convention Update – an email on the accomplishments of Hobart High 

School Key Club attendees at this year's recent convention.  Dr. Buffington indicated that 
Key Club members won ten awards and three state positions.  She extended her 
congratulations to the club members for “their service and leadership.”  She indicated that 
everyone was very proud of them.  The three state positions are as follows:  Governor – 
Elijah Puente, Lt. Governor – Louis Gallegos, and Bulletin Editor – Caryssa Roark.  The 
ten awards are as follows:  Distinguished President – Elijah Puente; Distinguished Service 
Project; Creative Club T-Shirt; Distinguished Club; Kiwanis Advisor – Sheila DeBonis; Key 
Clubber of the Year – Kendall Lemon; The Riley Award; Oratorical – Shanena Knight; 
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Digital Recruitment Poster – Gianna Rodriguez; and Scrapbook – Caryssa Roark.  
Oratorical, Digital Recruitment Poster, and Scrapbook will go on to International. 

 
Youth and Government 2021 Virtual Program Update – an email on the accomplishments 

of Hobart High School Youth and Government Program attendees at this year's recent 
virtual program.  Dr. Buffington told the Board that this year’s Youth and Government 
program held a virtual conference this year instead of meeting at the Statehouse in 
Indianapolis.  She extended her appreciation to the program’s sponsors, Sharon Tarry, 
Senior Program Director at the Hobart YMCA, and Colin May, teacher, for their continued 
service to the program that teaches middle and high school students of each generation 
about democracy.  She extended her congratulations to the students for their participation 
and student leadership.  Once again, Hobart students did very well.  Students served as 
delegates as either Senators, Representatives, Supreme Court Justices or Attorneys.  Sydney 
Belk and Calle Hairston served as Senators.  Brennis Carrillo served as Chief Justice and 
was elected again as Chief Justice for next year.  In addition, Sydney Belk was honored for 
her outstanding bill, Senate Bill 18. 

 
February ADM Report – Dr. Buffington thanked Chris King for all of the work he did with 

the ADM Reports and noted it was “not an easy job” and was “very complicated.” She 
noted the February ADM report had a loss of 29 more students since the fall count.  With 
last fall’s loss of ADM and this amount, the school district was losing almost $1,000,000 
this school year.  She indicated “tough decisions” would have to be made if those students 
do not return to the school district.  She told the Board that she, Chris King, and Ted 
Zembala have been looking as to where the students had gone.  One school corporation 
with a virtual school has thirty of our students.  She noted that COVID-19 had forever 
changed the educational landscape.  Some families went to River Forest and Lake Station 
Schools because they are open enrollment school districts.  Some other families like virtual 
education and may continue to use those programs.  Dr. Buffington said, “We are going to 
have to do something different.”  She mentioned the possibility of looking at open 
enrollment, noting the school district was a closed enrollment school corporation and 
possibly having a virtual educational program. With the loss of funds, she told the Board, 
“The district cannot continue to take cuts and stay in the black.”  Mr. Zembala has been 
looking at the funding formula in HB 1009 and said there will be a number of changes for 
the coming school year.  He has been looking where our students have gone.  Dr. 
Buffington said that she will be looking for solutions and would be discussing the situation 
with the Board in the near future.  She noted when she speaks to staff, she often mentions 
having relevance, passion, and motivation in their relationships with students.  It’s 
important for teachers to see their relevance because you cannot continue to lose students 
without losing teaching positions.  She indicated that no one wants to lose programs, but if 
there are not relationships with students, they will not want to return to the school district.  
President Butler commented that because of COVID, parents and students have more 
options available to them, and this was also true at the college level.  Somethings will 
depend on what this year’s state legislature does, and she will be discussing the loss of 
students and revenue with HTA. 

 
FOCUS ON EDUCATION – the latest issue of the school district's monthly newsletter, 

Focus on Education.   
 
School Information – weekly agendas from all of the schools as well as the BricksCenter 

weekly newsletter and the Early Learning Center's March Activity calendar and their Bitty 
Brickie Beat newsletter for March.  

 
Upcoming Activities/Events – the latest list of upcoming activities/events.   
 

March 5 –  E-Learning day for students 
March 7 –  College Goal Sunday – Virtual, 2:00 p.m.  (ET) 
March 8 – 12 – Kindergarten and First Grade Online Registrations 
March 9 –  No school 
April 7 –  7th Annual Brickie Makers and Innovators Showcase (Virtual) – 

Entries due by March 31, 2021 
June 13 –  Graduation, 6:00 p.m. in The Brickyard.   

Dr. Buffington noted graduation would be on a Sunday this year 
and indicated that graduation for many years had been on a 
Thursday evening, but people had asked about having it on a 
weekend so out-of-town guests could attend.  She indicated the 
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6:00 p.m. time was selected because a 2:00 p.m. graduation was 
not a favorable option at The Brickyard. 

 
Protect Brickies Update – Dr. Buffington told the Board that elementary E-Learners 

wanting to return to school were welcomed back this week.  Secondary E-Learning students 
would be returning next week.  She thought that elementary in-person students would be 
around 80% now, the middle school would also be around 80% but thought the high school 
would be around 60/40 after all of the numbers were worked out.  Families were 
encouraged to review their personal family situations, and if the families were not at risk, to 
consider having their E-Learning children return to in-person classes, especially if their 
student’s grades were at risk.   

 
Dr. Buffington noted that Lake County was now in the blue.  The county needs to remain 
blue for another week.  Event capacities were still limited to 250 unless an event plan was 
approved by the local Board of Health.  She indicated that last year’s graduation plan was 
approved by the Lake County Board of Health so she was very hopeful that if nothing 
changes, a plan similar to last year’s would be approved this year. 

 
COMMENTS: From the administration, Peggy Buffington indicated that it had been busy getting ready for 
the students coming back for in-person classes.  She commented that even though Mr. Zembala would be 
retiring, he would “just be an arm’s length away,” and she was proud of his accomplishments.  Chris King 
told Mr. Zembala that he would be missed and he would always remember “the trips to IASBO.”  He 
thanked Greg Crouch for attending the meeting and handling the Zoom audio portion, especially for the 
musical performances.  Bill Longer noted that Lauren Cicillian attended the City Council meeting last 
evening to tell them about JROTC mattress sale and said she did a great job.  He noted that the Mayor also 
had a video presentation of his State of the City address at the end of the meeting.  Jon Mock extended 
congratulations to all of the student groups for the honors they had received.  He congratulated Ted 
Zembala and told him he would be missed greatly and for him to enjoy the next couple of months.  Ted 
Zembala noted that he has supplied the Administration Office with snacks for a long time, and he thought 
the staff might be a little healthier and lose some weight once he was gone.  He extended his congratulations 
to JROTC as well as all of the other successful clubs.  He noted Hobart has outstanding students who had 
outstanding results in their respective activities.  He commented on Lauren’s comment about the 
competition being the hardest thing she ever did and compared it to a life lesson of when you get stuck, you 
just keep going.  Tim Krieg noted it was exciting to see all the emails celebrating the success of Hobart 
students, and these celebrations are the reason the school district was special.  He was “thankful for his 
friendships and mentorships.” 
 
From the Board, Frank Porras was impressed with the performances of the band students, and he extended 
his congratulations to Ted Zembala on his retirement.  Don Rogers congratulated the JROTC cadets on 
their performance at the national competition.  He noted that weather does make a difference in 
competitions. When Hobart had football teams that competed at the state level in Indianapolis, they were 
affected by the climate conditions inside the warm stadium because they were used to practicing the in cold 
weather.  He told Ted Zembala that the Board may need to contact him for some guidance during the year.  
Sandi Hillan noted that Mr. Zembala would be missed.  She said everything he does was important, and he 
does it very well.  She extended her congratulations to all of the student clubs for everything they had 
accomplished.  She noted they had “a lot to be proud of.”  In addition, she congratulated the middle school 
band students on their performances.  Stu Schultz extended his congratulations to Ted and was glad that he 
would be here for the rest of the school year.  Lauren Cicillian thanked the Board for their support and 
noted the JROTC competition was challenging both mentally and physically.  In addition, she thanked the 
Board for allowing the students the opportunity to participate in band and choir.  She knows those students 
would have missed them greatly, because she would have.  She indicated that she presented at the City 
Council meeting last evening to get the word out about their fundraiser for the Hobart Food Pantry.  She 
extended her congratulations to Mr. Zembala and hoped he would enjoy his retirement.  Rikki Guthrie 
commented that “regretfully” the annual budget presentation would not be the same, especially since she 
was a visual person who always appreciated his colorful charts.  She indicated that he was very much 
appreciated and noted he deserved to enjoy his retirement time.  She extended her congratulations to all of 
the student groups for their successes.  She was glad to be back.  Karen Robbins extended her 
congratulations to all of our amazing students for all of their accomplishments.  She indicated because of 
past performances, the Board has come to expect them to do well.  She indicated that Ted Zembala was the 
“best Business Manager in the state.”  She was sad he was leaving and said he deserved to retire, but she did 
remind him to “come back and visit.”  Terry Butler indicated he “highly recommended retirement.”  He 
thought maybe Mr. Zembala could come back as a guest presenter for the annual budget presentation.  He 
commented that people at Kiwanis meetings have complimented him and Mike Rogers for the way that the 
school district “navigated the coronavirus” and “trying to keep some normalcy” for the students.  He noted 
that most of those comments came from people who do not have children in school.  He said the City was 
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planning to have all of their outdoor events this year and “movies in the pool.”  He noted that the Key Club 
presented at Kiwanis and said their club was very active at the state level.  Mr. Butler commented on the 
musical performance of the middle school students and indicated that he always enjoys listening to the 
performances because he has no musical abilities.  Bill Longer told everyone that City Hall and the Maria 
Reiner Center would be opening on March 15. 
 
Since no one was in the audience, there were no audience comments.  
 
ADJOURNMENT: There being no further business to come before the Board, President Butler adjourned 
the meeting around 8:16 p.m.  
 
NEXT MEETING:  The next regular session meeting is March 18, 2021.  
 

BOARD OF SCHOOL TRUSTEES  
SCHOOL CITY OF HOBART  
 
 
By ________________________________  

Terry D. Butler, President  
 
ATTEST:  
 
 
By ______________________________________  

Rikki A. Guthrie, Secretary  
 

Submitted for Approval:  March 18, 2021 


























































































































































































































































































